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SECOND AND FINAL READING OF AN ORDINANCE APPROVING AN 

INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF COMMERCE CITY 

AND BUFFALO RIDGE METROPOLITAN DISTRICT FOR THE 120TH AVENUE ROAD 

IMPROVEMENT PROJECT AND AUTHORIZATION OF THE EXPENDITURES 

THEREOF

 

Summary and Background Information:  

City Council previously supported staff engaging the Buffalo Ridge Metropolitan District 

(the "District") to improve 120th Avenue from Chambers to Buckley. Staff and District 

have been working on the design, scope of work, and associated intergovernmental 

agreement terms sheet for the project. Although various difficulties have occurred 

throughout the planning process, including multiple increases in construction and project 

costs estimates as well as the need to relocate existing overhead utilities and a sanitary 

sewer line, staff and the District have come to an agreement on how to fund and manage 

the project. 

The necessary improvements for the road that must be made in order to allow for better 

and safer traffic flow include: installing two additional lanes and associated 

improvements, upgrading the signal at120th and Chambers, signalizing 120th and 

Buckley, relocating existing sanitary sewer line, and undergrounding existing overhead 

utility lines. In order to ensure the road is fully improved and can safely serve the area, the 

District has increased their project commitment to $4.1M, and the City has increased its 

commitment to $4.9M. Design work and construction plans for the project will be worked 

on over the coming months, and construction of the road improvements will begin in 2022.

As a result of the Executive Session that was held on May 23, 2022, the IGA was 

modified between first and second readings. The agreement that is included in this 

packet reflects the outcome of the discussion held during the Executive Session. The 

changes include amendments to three existing Public Improvement Agreements between 

the City and the District, and address improvements to 112th and 118th Avenues. The 

IGA associated with these changes was passed by Council on First Reading. However, 

the District has passed an alternative version of the IGA that caps their financial 

commitment to paving the golf course access path at $40,000. The revised version of the 

IGA that is acceptable to the District is attached for Council's consideration. The $40,000 

cap is the only deviation from the IGA that Council reviewed during First Reading.

Staff Responsible (Department Head):  Jason Rogers, Deputy City Manager of 

External Services

Staff Member Presenting:  Jenna Lowery, Executive Management Analyst
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Financial Impact:  $4,900,000

Funding Source:  Varies

 

Staff Recommendation:  Approve the 120th Avenue Widening Intergovernmental 

Agreement

Suggested Motion:  Motion to pass Ordinance 2360 approving the 120th Avenue 

Widening Intergovernmental Agreement
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